

# Branch 2184 ... "Speaks"

Official Publication of Branch 2184, NALC, AFL-CIO

March/April 2020

Branch 2184
Western Wayne County, MI
National Association
of Letter Carriers
AFL - CIO

6969 Monroe Taylor, MI 48180-1815 (313) 295-1640

Fax: (313) 295-4134

E-Mail:

NALC2184@sbcglobal.net Web Site www.nalc2184.org

#### Office Hours:

9:00 a.m. - 5:00 p.m. Monday through Friday

## Calendar Branch Meetings:

May 6th, 2020 (Cancelled)
June 3rd, 2020
(7:30 p.m. - Union Hall)
Retirees Meetings:

May 13th, 2020 (Cancelled) June 10th, 2020 (12:30 p.m. - Union Hall)

#### In This Issue:

President Rolando's Report	1 thru 7
" M" # agreements	8 thru 15
Stand Up Talks	16
USPS memo	17
Employee's Rights	18
FMLA expansion	19
Food Drive Posponed	20

# Statement from President Fredric V. Rolando Re:COVID-19 Virus Crisis

April 3, 2020

Much has changed in the past week since I last provided an update. Since then, it saddens me to report that two city letter carriers have passed away in New York due to complications from the coronavirus. In total, the Postal Service has lost eight employees to this virus. We send our deepest sympathies and heartfelt prayers to all their families, loved ones, friends and co-workers.

As of this evening, 294 postal employees have been confirmed with the virus, and a total of 4,420 are under quarantine. Of the 4,420 employees under quarantine, 1,275 are under self-quarantine.

The safety and health of letter carriers, and their families, remains of the utmost importance to NALC. We continue to have constant communication with the Postmaster General and other management officials regarding the Postal Service's overall efforts related to the outbreak and specific issues related to letter carriers. Most recently, NALC and the Postal Service agreed upon two more memorandums of understanding (MOUs) regarding COVID-19.

NALC and the Postal Service agreed to implement temporary workplace changes to promote social distancing amongst city letter carriers (M-01915). The agreement commits the parties to limiting individuals to working only in their employing facilities to the extent possible. The MOU also directs the local parties to immediately discuss potential scheduling and office setup changes such as staggered start times, scheduling letter carriers to begin tours in groups of 10 or less, the manner in which stand-up talks are given, as well as break locations and times, and other initiatives to maximize social distancing. Things that we took for granted in the past suddenly require adaptation. With all the closings of businesses, many carriers may have to return to the office just to use the bathroom. The agreement expires on May 27, 2020, however the parties will revisit this issue immediately prior to that date to determine if an extension is appropriate.

Also on March 30, 2020, NALC and the Postal Service agreed to an MOU (M-01916) which allows the Postal Service to employ Temporary Carrier Assistants (TCA's) during

(Continued on page 3)



#### **Officers**

President	Mark Judd
Executive Vice President	Walt McGregory
Vice President J	
Recording Secretary J	
Financial Secretary Treas	
Sergeant at Arms	
Health Benefits Rep	
Retirees Officer I	
	2001lara Zawisa
Trustee	Michele Szafran
Trustee	Gloria Warthen
Trustee I	Felicia Davis
Editor I	Leonard Zawisa
Branch Scribe J	Joe Golonka
Injury Compensation	Michele Szafran
Injury Compensation J	
Web Page Design J	Jim Hales



*Branch 2184 Speaks* is published 6 times a year by Branch 2184, National Association of Letter Carriers.

The opinions expressed in this publication are not necessarily those of the editorial staff or the officers of the branch.

We invite all members to contribute articles for publication. Copy should be typed, double-spaced and signed by the contributor. The editorial staff reserves the right to edit, delete or reject the article for the good of the branch.

In the hope that material contained herein may be of benefit to the goals of the NALC, permission is hereby granted to copy or use material in this publication with our best wishes.

#### **Stewards**

Dallavilla	Darron Hondwights
Belleville	
Dearborn (Main)	Symone Coleman Yvonne Jackson (alt)
Dearborn (Annex)	Jacqueline McGregory Rose Miller (alt)
Dearborn Heights	( )
-	
Dundee	
Flat Rock	Lillian Bogosian
Grosse Ile	Kim Bumbul (alt)
Inkster	Scherrie Lacey (alt)
Lincoln Park	Scott Watts
Monroe	
Northville	Beth Bays (alt)
Plymouth	Diego Forshaw
Rockwood	Gloria Warthen
Taylor.	Keith Benedict
Temperance	313-295-1640
Trenton	Tracy Mitchell
Westland	Felicia Davis Nakia Whitfield Katrina Jones (alt)
Canton	Ramon Robinson John Hite Tyler Haverstick (alt)
Ypsilanti	Mike Tredway Danita Smith (alt) Alan Grajczyk (alt)

(Continued from page 1)

the period between March 30, 2020, and May 27, as operationally necessary for the sole purpose of replacing city letter carriers absent due to COVID-19. Recently the Postal Service sent a letter (M-01914) to its managers and supervisors advising them to allow liberal changes of schedule and approval of leave in recognition of the disruption caused by the COVID-19 pandemic. It is inevitable and understandable that letter carriers will need to use leave to care for themselves and their families. Obviously, disruptions in mail service may result. Such service disruptions are necessary not only to protect letter carriers and their families, but to protect the overall general public as well. The ability for the Postal Service to employ TCAs should help minimize these service disruptions. The parties will also revisit this issue immediately prior to the MOU's May 27, 2020, expiration date to determine if an extension is appropriate.

Effective April 1, 2020, the Families First Coronavirus Response Act (FFCRA) provides employees with two additional types of leave. First, employees with a qualifying circumstance as defined by the ACT will be eligible for up to 80 hours of paid Emergency Sick Leave, in addition to their sick leave balances. Second, employees who have a minor child whose school or place of care is closed will be eligible for leave under the Family and Medical Leave Act (FMLA), the majority of which is additional paid leave. These provisions will apply from April 1, 2020, through December 31, 2020, and are in addition to any personal annual and/or sick leave balances that you have.

An employee is entitled to use the additional 80 hours of paid Emergency Sick Leave for absences related to COVID-19 if the employee is unable to work, including unable to telework, because the employee:

- 1. Ils subject to a Federal, State, or local quarantine or isolation order related to COVID-19
- 2. Has been advised to self-quarantine by a health care provider
- 3. Ils experiencing COVID-19 symptoms and is seeking a medical diagnosis
- 4. Ils caring for an individual subject to a Federal, State, or local quarantine or self-quarantine
- 5. Is caring for his or her child whose school or place of care is closed or the childcare provider is unavailable due to COVID-19 related reasons
- 6. Is experiencing any other substantially similar conditions specified by the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services

In regard to qualifying reason 1, in many cities and states, government authorities have issued a quarantine or isolation order related to COVID-19. Some local and state governments have also identified groups of people that should self-quarantine, such as individuals over a certain age. While the Postal Service is considered mission critical and not subject to state and local directives, employees that choose to self-quarantine in these circumstances may use up to 80 hours of Emergency Sick Leave to cover their absence.

All career and non-career employees, regardless of tenure, are immediately eligible for up to two weeks of fully or partially paid Emergency Sick Leave. Full-time career employees can receive up to 80 hours of paid Emergency Sick Leave. Part-time career employees can receive Emergency Sick Leave up to the number of hours equal to their average work hours during a 2-week period or the hours they would have worked. Non-career employees can receive Emergency Sick Leave for up to 80 hours based on their average work hours during a 2-week period or the hours they would have worked.

For qualifying reasons 1, 2, and 3, the Emergency Sick Leave is 100% of the letter carrier's pay, but capped at \$511 per day and \$5,110 total. For qualifying reasons 4, 5, and 6 the Emergency Sick Leave will be no less than 2/3 of the letter carrier's pay, but capped at \$200 per day and \$2,000 total.

With regard to the other type of additional leave, the Emergency Family and Medical Leave Expansion, an employee is entitled to take leave related to COVID-19 if the employee is unable to work, including telework, because the employee is caring for his or her child whose school or place of care is closed or the childcare provider is unavailable due to COVID-19 related reasons. This qualifying reason is the same as qualifying reason number 5 for Emergency Sick Leave.

All employees that have been employed for 30 days or longer are eligible for this benefit if they meet the qualifying reason. This new qualifying reason does not add to the 12 weeks of FMLA already provided for in the law. When using this new qualifying reason, the

4

first 10 days of the 12-week FMLA coverage will be unpaid. To receive pay for the first 10 days, an employee can choose to use their own earned leave or may use the 80 hours Emergency Sick Leave explained above. The remaining 10 weeks of FMLA leave for this qualifying reason will be paid leave. This leave is required to be paid out at no less than 2/3 of the letter carriers pay, but capped at \$200 per day and \$10,000 total.

The Postal Service states it is working on implementing these new leave requirements and will be disseminating additional corporate wide communications in the coming days, including how this leave is to be managed and tracked within the Time and Attendance Collection System (TACS).

Again, the two new types of leave identified above are in addition to the contractual benefits to which USPS employees are otherwise entitled. I previously reported on some recent MOUs in my March 18, 2020, statement found on the COVID-19 page on the NALC website, in which NALC and the Postal Service agreed to address obvious concerns such as childcare needs caused by the large number of schools and daycares that have closed, and the need for city carrier assistants to have additional paid leave to use during this unprecedented crisis. M-01910 allows career letter carriers to use sick leave for dependent care to care for a child as the result of a closed daycare, school or the unavailability of the child's primary caregiver. M-01911 gives city carrier assistants an additional 80 hours of paid leave to use for specific reasons in connection with the COVID-19 pandemic, since CCAs do not earn sick leave. Both of these MOUs expire on May 27, 2020, however the national parties will revisit these issues immediately prior to that date to determine if an extension is appropriate.

Recently the Postal Service released a revised document directing its supervisors and managers how to make decisions regarding steps to take and what type of leave should be afforded to employees who have had certain forms of exposure (or potential exposure) to COVID-19 or who have travelled to certain countries or byway of a cruise ship. The guidance is offered for employees who fall into one of the following six categories:

- 1. An employee who tests positive for COVID-19
- 2. An employee who develops a fever and symptoms such as a cough or difficulty breathing
- 3. An employee who has visited certain countries or travelled on a cruise ship in the past 14 days
- 4. An employee who shares a household with an individual who has tested positive for COVID-19
- 5. An employee who has been exposed, outside of work, to an individual who has tested positive for COVID-19
- 4. An employee who has been exposed to an individual who was exposed to an individual who tested positive for COVID-19

When an employee tests positive for COVID-19, they should be placed on the Emergency Sick Leave provided by the Families First Coronavirus Response Act (FFCRA). Again this leave is above and beyond the leave letter carriers normally earn, and it is afforded to all employees, whether career or non-career, and without regard to length of employment. When an employee develops a fever and symptoms such as a cough or difficulty breathing, they should also be sent home and placed on the Emergency Sick Leave provided by the FFCRA. After an employee returns from travel on a cruise ship or from a level 3 country, they should stay home for 14 days and be also paid Emergency Sick Leave as provided by the Act. If that employee later shows symptoms of COVID-19, and has exhausted the Emergency Sick Leave, they must remain at home on normal sick leave or annual leave until they are cleared to return to work.

If an employee shares a household with an individual who has tested positive for COVID-19, they should stay home and be afforded Emergency Sick Leave as provided by the Act. Employees in this situation should stay at home until the household member has had no fever for at least 72 hours (at least 3 full days of no fever w/o the use of any fever-reducing medications) AND other symptoms have improved (for example, when cough or shortness of breath has improved) AND at least 7 days have passed since CO VI D-19 symptoms first appeared.

If an employee has been exposed, outside of work, to an individual who has tested positive for COVID-1 9, then the District or Area Occupational Health Nurse Administrator (OHNA) should contact the Local Health Department for advice. If the Local Health Department reviews the circumstances and orders the employee to quarantine, then he or she should be afforded up to 80 hours of Emergency Sick Leave in accordance with the Act. If the Local Health Department reviews the circumstances and does not order the employee to quarantine, then he or she can return to work. If the Local Health Department does not perform the review as requested, then the OHNA will make the determination whether to quarantine the employee or not.

If an employee has been exposed to an individual who was exposed to an individual who tested positive for COVID-19, then he or she will be cleared to work. USPS states that according to CDC guidelines, people in this situation are not considered exposed.

The guidelines issued by the Postal Service have been given to supervisors and managers so they know what to do in those certain situations. If you believe you may have been exposed to COVID-19, and such exposure does not necessarily 'fit" into one of the above categories to be quarantined, you may self-quarantine. Or if you are concerned that you may be exposed to someone at work who you think should be quarantined, you may self-quarantine. If you call and share your concerns with your doctor, and your doctor advises you to self-quarantine, you can use the 80 hours Emergency Sick Leave provided by the Act. Or, if there is a state or local quarantine or isolation order related to COVID-19 in effect where you live, you may also use the 80 hours Emergency Sick Leave to self-quarantine. And in any case, you can always use your own leave to self-quarantine. In the event you are contacted by a local public health official and identified as someone who may have had contact with an individual who has tested positive for coronavirus, please immediately inform your supervisor and local NALC branch officer as a means to protect your coworkers and community.

I am continuing to ask that letter carriers communicate with their NALC branch officers or national business agent if they see problems in their office with lack of cleaning, shortage of sanitizing supplies, standup talks not being conducted, social distancing not being practiced, quarantine protocols not being followed, or any instruction that conflicts with the guidance being provided by the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). We have been successful getting many of these issues resolved, but we need to know where the problems are so we can get them fixed. We communicate daily with USPS officials regarding these issues, and we are committed to doing our part to correct each issue as it arises.

USPS has committed to provide daily supplies necessary for postal employees to clean frequently touched items in the office as well as provide necessary supplies for letter carriers to use to clean steering wheels and other frequently touched surfaces in postal vehicles. They have also committed to provide supplies for use while on the street, such as hand sanitizer, as well as cleaning supplies to maintain cleanliness on surfaces in the vehicle and on other surfaces we encounter on the street. You should have sufficient hand sanitizer to keep your hands clean all day as you touch the many surfaces on your route. They have also committed to provide masks and nitrile gloves for any employee that requests them. It is my understanding that the large shipments of supplies USPS received on March 23rd and March 25th at its central distribution warehouse in Topeka, KS are now being received in delivery units throughout the country. If your manager or supervisor tells you that supplies are backordered, please ask them if they ordered directly from the USPS facility in Topeka. USPS has informed us that they now have a significant amount of supplies on hand at this facility and are distributing them. If orders are placed through vendors rather than directly from Topeka, they will likely be backordered.

In my March 25, 2020, statement found on the COVID-19 page on the NALC website, I discussed what letter carriers should do locally regarding such unsafe conditions. Please refer to that statement for an in depth explanation of how to report such conditions, as well as management's responsibility to correct them. If you are told by your supervisor to work in an unsafe environment, either in the office, in the vehicle, or on the street, please inform your local union representative, branch president, or NBA immediately.

USPS headquarters continues to distribute mandatory stand-up talks related to COVID-19 which should be given in every post office across the nation. These standup talks are posted on the safety and health and COVID-19 pages of NALC 's website. If you see standup talks which have not been given, please tell a union representative about this as well.

I want to remind everyone again that NALC worked with USPS to establish alternate delivery instructions to eliminate customer contact for mail that requires customer signatures. As a result, USPS temporarily modified customer signature capture procedures for the Mobile Delivery Device (MDD) sign-on-glass feature, PS Form 3811 (Domestic Return Receipt), PS Form 3849 (We ReDeliver for You), and any hard-copy receipt items usually signed by customers. The new process is outlined in my March 25, 2020, statement as well on the NALC website on the COVID-19 page.

NALC has always been committed to providing the necessary resources for our members and union representatives. To provide letter carriers with as much information as possible related to the pandemic, NALC created and keeps updated a "COVID-19" page under "News & Research" on the NALC website. Here you will find:

- My weekly statements
- Links to the podcasts in which Executive Vice President Renfroe delivers regular updates on COVID-19
- New memorandums of understanding in effect during the pandemic

(Continued from page 5)

- All the mandatory standup talks which should have been given in your office
- Information from the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention
- Information from USPS
- Recently created COVID19nalc,org resource

In addition to contacting your shop steward, branch officer or NBA, NALC has a new resource for members to ask any questions about the COVID-19 pandemic: COVID19nalc.org. Many NALC members have used this new resource.

Again, if you do not have the supplies you need to keep yourself safe, please contact a branch officer or your NBA to let them know, but you can also use this new email address to voice your concerns. In addition to using this new resource to ask questions, please use it to report COVID-19 related issues in your facility when you do not have immediate access to a steward or branch officer, and you are unable to contact your NBA office. Please be sure to include your name and NALC branch number in your email. Having this information upfront allows NALC headquarters to quickly connect members with the information they need.

We recently announced the postponement of the 28th annual Letter Carriers' Stamp Out Hunger® Food Drive, scheduled for May 9, 2020. The annual success of the food drive is largely due to the efforts of letter carriers, other postal employees, postal customers, community volunteers and many more. Their safety is of paramount importance. Much of the United States is currently under shelter in place or similar advisories due to the COVID-19 pandemic, and public health authorities such as the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) have issued guidelines that include social distancing. While it is unknown how long these guidelines will remain in place, it is highly unlikely that those involved in the food drive will be able to safely participate just six weeks from now. NALC, as well as our national partners, are fully committed to rescheduling the food drive later in 2020. Although a new date has not yet been scheduled, we look forward to once again holding the largest one-day food drive in America when it is safe to do so.

As you probably know, on Sept. 20, 2019, negotiations for a new collective-bargaining agreement between NALC and USPS came to an impasse. At that point the parties entered a mandatory 60-day mediation period as required by statute. The parties also used the mediation period to continue negotiations while simultaneously attempting to agree on a neutral arbitrator in the event the parties remained at impasse after the 60-day period.

In early February, after unsuccessfully coming to terms on a new contract, Arbitrator Dennis R. Nolan was selected as the neutral chair of a three-person arbitration board to be responsible for resolving the bargaining impasse between NALC and the Postal Service. Afterwards, several dates were agreed upon for both sides to present their positions before the arbitration panel which will ultimately render a final and binding decision on the contents of a new national agreement.

Major issues are at stake, and we still have many unresolved differences regarding both economic, operational and workplace provisions. Considering the current disruptions from the COVID-19 pandemic, NALC is exploring the idea of an extension to our current contract and/or postponing the scheduled interest arbitration. Any decision to postpone our interest arbitration or extend the current contract will not be made in haste. Our collective bargaining goals have not changed, and ultimately, we will do what gives us the best opportunity to accomplish those goals for letter carriers. In the meantime, our current collective-bargaining agreement remains in force pending final resolution of the parties' dispute.

Additionally, NALC's National Convention is scheduled to be held August 17-21, 2020. We have received many questions regarding its status. As the country watches event after event either being postponed or cancelled due to the COVID-1 9 pandemic, there is no guarantee that our convention will take place as scheduled. While the NALC Executive Council is currently not postponing or cancelling our national convention, we are doing our due diligence and communicating with the convention center and convention hotels to explore our options in the event such a decision must be made. The national convention includes complicated logistics for both head-quarters and branches. If we reach the point where it is obvious holding the convention safely is not possible, that information will be immediately communicated to the branches.

We continue to remain very involved with our congressional representative with regard to proposed provisions for stimulus packages related to the COVID-19 virus. As plans for the next stimulus package are being developed, we are again pursuing appropriations to

keep the Postal Service healthy through the crisis. Additionally, we want to be sure that we are included in any hazard pay provisions for front line workers.

On another stimulus note, The Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security Act (CARES Act) signed into law on March 27, 2020, provides for economic impact payments" to virtually all Americans, including active and retired letter carriers. These payments -- \$1,200 for individuals and \$2,400 for married couples plus \$500 for dependent children under age 18 -- are often called stimulus checks because they are part of a \$2.2 trillion package of measures to stimulate the economy and extend unemployment insurance benefits. The package was enacted in response to the sharp downturn in the economy caused by Covid-19 pandemic.

The payments will be distributed by the Internal Revenue Service (IRS) in about three weeks, though the IRS may need several months to distribute all the payments.

The IRS intends to distribute most of the payments through electronic fund transfers directly to taxpayers' bank accounts, using the bank account information provided on households' 2018 or 2019 tax returns. For those, who filed paper returns or for whom the IRS does not have bank account information, payments will be sent by mail. However, the IRS announced that it is setting up a website where individuals can provide bank account information to get the payments transferred electronically.

There are two important details that might be relevant in some instances.

First, the payments will be reduced for households with higher incomes - for individuals with adjusted gross incomes of more than \$75,000 in the 2018 or 2019 tax years - or \$150,000 in the case of married couples. The payments will be reduced by \$5 for every \$100 of income over the thresholds.

Second, Americans who did not file a tax return in 2018 or 2019 will have to file a special form to qualify for the economic impact payments, but not if they receive Social Security benefits - the IRS will get their bank information or address from the Social Security Administration.

Like I said at the beginning of this statement, much has changed and the changes continue to come quickly - daily, if not hourly. NALC strives to provide letter carriers with the most current information possible, and we will continue to do so as we navigate working through this pandemic together. Please continue following the CDC's recommendations, and please do everything you can to protect yourself, your family, your coworkers, and your customers.

The Postal Service is part of the critical infrastructure of this nation. We provide an essential public service of the federal government for the American people, and during this crisis, that service becomes even more important. We are the only universal delivery and communications network servicing every home and business every day, and our customers will need us now more than ever to *deliver* prescriptions, additional on-line purchases, test kits, coronavirus updates, the list goes on, and likely for this year's elections. Letter Carriers in every neighborhood are a source of comfort, and a welcome sign of normalcy to the American people. That has been true during recoveries from hurricanes, tornadoes, floods, wildfires, and other disasters in the past, and is now true as we all cope with the current national crisis.

Once again, if you have any questions or issues to report, please contact a branch officer or your national business agent, or use the COVID19nalc.org email address.

In closing, thank you for your dedicated service to your customers and each other. You are all heroes, and I and all the NALC employees are proud to work for you.

Please be safe, and goodnight.

-- Fredric V. Rolando

President

National Association of Letter Carriers

#### **MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING** BETWEEN THE UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE AND THE NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF LETTER CARRIERS, AFL-CIO

M-01910

Re: Temporary Expanded Sick Leave for Dependent Care During COVID-19

For the 60-day duration of this Memorandum of Understanding, in addition to the purposes outlined in the MOU Re: Sick Leave for Dependent Care, sick leave may be used by an employee for unexpected childcare needs as a result of the COVID-19 pandemic.

Specifically, employees may use sick leave for dependent care in the event they must care for a child as a result of daycare closures, school (Pre-K through Grade 12) closures, or the unavailability of a child's primary caregiver as a result of the COVID-19 pandemic.

This MOU does not change the 80-hour-limit for sick leave that may be used for dependent care in any leave year.

Approval of sick leave for dependent care will continue to be subject to normal procedures for leave approval.

The parties will revisit this issue Immediately prior to this MOU's expiration to determine if extension is appropriate.

This MOU will expire May 17, 2020.

Doug A. Tulino

Vice President, Labor Relations

**United States Postal Service** 

Fredric V. Rolando

President

National Association of Letter Carriers, AFL-CIO

3-18-20



#### **Support the Company that Supports Letter Carriers**

- Brookfield replaces uniforms lost due to fire and natural disasters!
- Brookfield, along with State and Local NALC Branches, has raised over \$500,000 for the Letter Carrier Political Fund.
- Brookfield provides assistance for Conventions, Seminars, and Charity fund raising events!

#### **Contact Your Brookfield Representative!** Denise Kreager

**Retired Letter Carrier** 

4953 Sycamore Newport, MI 48166 313-478-5910 (voice)

# MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING BETWEEN THE UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE AND THE NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF LETTER CARRIERS, AFL-CIO

Re: Temporary Additional Paid Leave for CCAs

For the 60-day duration of this Memorandum of Understanding, City Carrier Assistants (CCAs) will be permitted to use up to 80 hours of paid leave for use in conjunction with the COVID-19 pandemic in the following circumstances:

- The employee has contracted COVID-19 or has been directly exposed to someone with COVID-19:
- The employee has visited any country identified by the Centers for Disease Control (CDC) as a level-3 country (currently China, South Korea, Iran, Italy, and most other European countries) within 14 days of the employee returning to work;
- The employee returns from a trip on a cruise ship in which an identified case of COVID-19 was detected on board the ship:
- The employee is experiencing symptoms generally associated with COVID-19; or
- Consistent with the MOU Re: Temporary Expanded Sick Leave for Dependent Care During COVID-19.

Leave used for the above purpose will be coded as TACS Code 086, Other Paid Leave.

Except for emergencies, paid leave for the circumstances listed above must be requested on PS Form 3971, *Request for or Notification of Absence*, and approved in advance by the appropriate supervisor. Employees should designate the reason for the absence as "Other" and write "LC19" in the space provided.

An exception to the advance approval requirement is made for emergencies and unexpected illness; however, in these situations, the CCA must notify the appropriate postal authorities as soon as possible as to the emergency or illness and the expected duration of the absence. As soon as possible after return to duty, CCAs must submit PS Form 3971 and explain the reason for the emergency or illness to their supervisor. Supervisors approve or disapprove the leave request.

The supervisor is responsible for approving or disapproving the application for paid leave by signing PS Form 3971, a copy of which is given to the CCA. If a supervisor does not approve an application for leave, the disapproved block on PS Form 3971 is checked and the reasons must be noted in writing in the space provided.

The total 80-hour allotment will not be increased due to a CCA's break in service during the 60-day period. Any remaining leave balance at the end of the 60-day period is forfeited.

The parties will revisit this issue immediately prior to this MOU's expiration to determine if extension is appropriate.

This MOU will expire May 17, 2020.

Doug A. Tulino
Vice President, Labor Relations

**United States Postal Service** 

Fredric V. Rolando

President

National Association of Letter Carriers, AFL-CIO

3-18-20

#### **MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT BETWEEN THE** UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE AND THE NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF LETTER CARRIERS, AFL-CIO

#### RE: Temporary Time Limit Extension on Step B and Arbitration Appeals

Due to the impact of the Coronavirus (COVID-19) Pandemic, the parties agree that time limits for appealing grievances to Step B of the grievance-arbitration procedure and appeals to arbitration, will be extended for a period of 30 days beyond those specified in the National Agreement. This time limit extension only applies to grievances that would have been timely filed or appealed on or after the signature date of this agreement. The 30-day period is effective with the signing of this agreement.

The parties at the local level are encouraged to discuss the potential need for time limit extensions for appeals to Informal and Formal Step A, based on business conditions and either party's ability to timely process grievances.

The parties will revisit this issue immediately prior to the expiration of this MOA to determine if an extension is appropriate.

A/Manager Labor Relations Policies and Programs

United States Postal Service

Brian L. Renfroe

**Executive Vice President** 

National Association of Letter Carriers,

**AFL-CIO** 

Date: 3/20/2020

Date: 3/20/2020

#### **MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING BETWEEN THE** UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE AND THE NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF LETTER CARRIERS, AFL-CIO

Re: Temporary Use of the Employee and Labor Relations Manual (ELM) 432.53, City Letter Carriers (7:01 Rule)

For the 60-day duration of this Memorandum of Understanding, the parties agree that, the Postal Service will institute the use of Employee and Labor Relations Manual (ELM) Section 432.53, City Letter Carriers (7:01 Rule).

A city letter carrier who actually works more than 7 hours but less than 8 hours of a regular scheduled day will, upon his/her request, be officially excused from the completion of the 8-hour tour and still credited with 8 hours of work time for pay purposes. Any hours not worked between the seventh and eighth hour of a regular scheduled day pursuant to ELM 432.53 are included in an employee's regular rate of pay pursuant to ELM 443.212.g.

All delivery service supervisors are reminded that city letter carriers should not be excused under the 7:01 rule unless they have completed their routes and cannot be assigned to any available work in the same wage level.

Local management at all delivery units must reemphasize to all city letter carriers that they must apprise their supervisor of their desire to clock out prior to completion of a full 8-hour workday, minus time covered by the 5-minute leeway rule.

The parties will revisit this issue immediately prior to this MOU's expiration to determine if extension is appropriate.

Douglas A. Tulino

Vice President Labor Relations United States Postal Service

Fredric V. Rolando

President

National Association of Letter Carriers

AFL-CIO

-23-20

DOUG A. TULINO
VICE PRESIDENT, LABOR RELATIONS



March 23, 2020

#### AREA VICE PRESIDENTS

SUBJECT: Liberal Changes of Schedule and Leave

We have signed a Memorandum of Understanding with our unions temporarily expanding the use of Sick Leave for Dependent Care to allow employees to use their sick leave for unexpected childcare needs as a result of the COVID-19 pandemic.

In addition to allowing Sick Leave for Dependent Care, for the next 60-day period, managers and supervisors should allow liberal changes of schedule in recognition of the disruption caused by the COVID-19 pandemic. To the extent operationally practicable, managers and supervisors should accommodate employees who submit PS Form 3189, *Request for Temporary Schedule Change for Personal Convenience* as a result of childcare issues caused by daycare closures, school (Pre-K through Grade 12) closures, or the unavailability of a child's primary caregiver as a result of the COVID-19 pandemic.

Managers and supervisors should also allow liberal sick leave usage for employees who are sick, and liberal annual and leave without pay (LWOP) usage to the extent operationally feasible during this time period. If an employee requests leave for reasons related to COVID-19, such leave should be treated as scheduled (as opposed to unscheduled) leave. Leave taken for COVID-19 related reasons between February 29, 2020, and May 17, 2020, may not be cited in discipline for failing to maintain an assigned schedule under ELM 511.43.

**B**oua A. Tulino

cc: Officers

Managers, Human Resources (Area) Managers, Labor Relations (Area)

Managers, Labor Relations (Headquarters)

# MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING BETWEEN THE UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE AND THE NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF LETTER CARRIERS, AFL-CIO

#### Re: Temporary Workplace Changes to Promote Social Distancing – COVID-19

The parties agree that the social distancing recommendations of the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) are important measures which should be practiced as much as possible to slow the spread of the coronavirus (COVID-19). Some of those social distancing recommendations for the workplace include increasing physical space between workers, staggering work schedules, limiting large work-related gatherings, and reducing or eliminating travel.

With that in mind, the parties agree that in postal installations with 100 or more workyears of employment, to minimize the possibility of exposure to the coronavirus or the possibility of unknowingly spreading the coronavirus to a larger portion of the workforce by working in multiple facilities, to the extent possible all city letter carriers will work in their employing facility for the duration of this agreement. In addition, to the extent possible the Memorandum of Understanding Re: City Carrier Assistants – Temporary Assignments to Other Post Offices will not be in effect for the duration of this agreement.

In postal installations with less than 100 workyears of employment, work in facilities other than the letter carrier's employing facility should be limited to where they routinely worked prior to the outbreak of the COVID-19 pandemic.

The local parties (i.e. branch presidents and postmasters, or their designees) will immediately discuss potential scheduling and office setup changes which would create a work environment that promotes social distancing. Such changes should include, but are not limited to, the following:

- Staggered letter carrier start times to begin as early as operationally feasible.
- 2. Scheduling letter carriers to begin their tours in groups of 10 or less to practice social distancing at the timeclock.
- 3. Where possible, scheduling groups of 10 or less carriers to begin their tours in increments of a minimum of 15 minutes and a maximum of two hours apart.
- 4. Start times should be staggered between the hours of 5:30 a.m. and 9:30 a.m. for letter routes.
- 5. Start times for all routes in test sites, for collection routes, and for combination routes may be scheduled prior to 5:30 a.m. and after 9:30 a.m., however they should still be staggered and scheduled in groups of 10 or less carriers to promote social distancing.
- 6. Conducting stand-up talks in a manner that allows employees to be separated from each other by 6 feet or more, such as using small groups or an intercom system.

- 7. Staggered break schedules in the office to allow employees to maintain groups not to exceed 10 people.
- 8. Moving office breaks to the street on an individual voluntary basis.
- 9. Where possible, scheduling letter carriers in a manner which would allow them to stagger their departure from office duties to street duties.
- 10. Volunteers may be utilized for AM parcel runs in order to increase social distancing during casing duties.
- 11. Adjusting any other practice in the office to allow employees to be separated from each other by 6 feet or more

Consideration will be given to the location of letter carrier cases, the location of mail staging areas, the location and number of time clocks, the size and number of break areas, etc. Local parties will discuss temporary changes to the location of any of the above subjects in order to promote at least 6 feet of separation for all employees.

If the local parties require any additional guidance or clarification on implementation of this agreement, they should contact the appropriate Area Manager, Labor Relations and National Business Agent.

The national parties will revisit this issue immediately prior to this MOU's expiration to determine if extension is appropriate.

This MOU will expire May 27, 2020.

Doug 4. Tulino

Vice President, Labor Relations

United States Postal Service

Fredric V. Rolando

President

**National Association of Letter** 

Carriers, AFL-CIO

#### **MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING BETWEEN THE UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE** AND THE NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF LETTER CARRIERS, AFL-CIO

Re: Temporary Carrier Assistants – COVID-19

The Postal Service may employ Temporary Carrier Assistants during the period between the signing of this agreement and May 27, 2020, as operationally necessary to replace city letter carriers absent due to COVID-19.

Temporary Carrier Assistants are subject to the following:

- The hourly rate will be the same as that for City Carrier Assistants.
- Over the course of a service week, the Employer will make every effort to ensure that available city carrier assistants are utilized at the straight-time rate prior to assigning such work to temporary carrier assistants working in the same work location.
- When an opportunity exists for overtime, full-time employees on the appropriate Overtime Desired List will be selected to perform such work prior to assigning temporary carrier assistants to work overtime in the same work location where the employees regularly work.
- To minimize the possibility of exposure to the coronavirus by working in multiple facilities, to the extent possible, all temporary carrier assistants will work in their employing facility for the duration of this agreement.

The Postal Service shall provide the NALC with reports on the number of temporary carrier assistants hired.

The parties will revisit this issue immediately prior to this MOU's expiration to determine if extension is appropriate.

This MOU will expire May 27, 2020.

Vice President, Labor Relations United States Postal Service

Fredric V. Rolando

President

National Association of Letter

Carriers, AFL-CIO

## **Mandatory Stand-Up Talk**

**April 2, 2020** 

### Taking leave during COVID-19

#### Families First Coronavirus Response Act guidance

Effective April 1, 2020, the Families First Coronavirus Response Act (FFCRA) provides employees with two additional types of leave. These new leave entitlements are in addition to leave you are already entitled to under the Employee and Labor Relations Manual (ELM) and any applicable Memorandum of Understanding (MOUs).

As a postal employee, you have certain rights under the Families First Coronavirus Response Act recently signed into law. These provisions will apply from April 1, 2020, through the end of the year.

#### **Emergency Sick Leave (up to 80 hours)**

Employees are eligible to use up to 80 hours of emergency paid sick leave based on average number of hours worked in a 2-week period. This leave is available to both career and non-career employees regardless of tenure. The reasons for which an employee may use Emergency Sick Leave include:

- To comply with a Federal, State or local quarantine order related to COVID 19, or to care for someone who is;
- To self-quarantine based on a health care provider's advice, or care for someone who has been advised to self-quarantine, related to COVID-1 9;
- To seek medical care related to symptoms of COVID-19 symptoms and obtain a medical diagnosis;
- To care for his or her child whose school or place of care is closed (or child care provider is unavailable due to COVID-1 9 related reasons).

There are pay rate limitations associated with this leave type; please go to Blue or Light Blue to get more details.

DAVID E. WILLIAMS CHIEF OPERATING OFFICER **EXECUTIVE VICE PRESIDENT** 

#### United States Postal Service

April 3, 2020 AREA VICE PRESIDENTS **DISTRICT MANAGERS POSTMASTERS** 

SUBJECT: COVID-19 Delivery Operations Social Distancing

As we have seen over the last several weeks, the Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19) pandemic is having a drastic impact on the American people. During times of turbulence, however, the critical role of the Postal Service becomes abundantly clear. Throughout this crisis, the Postal Service has continued to provide essential services to the American people as we accept, process, and deliver needed medicines, packages and important information to a worried nation.

Delivery is one of the Postal Service's core missions, and our letter carriers serve a vital function that binds our nation together. Six to seven days a week, our carriers are in neighborhoods throughout the country. They become familiar faces in communities; their daily visits to America's homes and businesses are often eagerly anticipated. In addition to the critical service our carriers provide, their presence, particularly in times of crisis, provides the American people with needed assurance that the government is working and better days are on the horizon. In a real sense, our carriers serve as the touchpoint to the postal system, which is a part of the nation's critical infrastructure linking together our communities and neighborhoods throughout the land.

While we continue to provide essential services to the American public, it is imperative that we do everything within our power to ensure the health and safety of our employees. With regard to our letter carriers in particular, it is imperative that we provide them with both the means and information to practice effective social distancing given their particular work methods and the ways in which they serve our customers

Please ensure we have met with our local delivery union leadership to discuss potential scheduling and office setup changes which would create a work environment that promotes social distancing. The attached Memorandum of Understanding between the Postal Service and National Association of Letter Carriers outlines a list of changes that should be included in these discussions.

The American public is relying upon the Postal Service to fulfill its critical mission during this crisis, and in order to do so we need to rely on our letter carriers who serve as a vital touchpoint to our customers. I have every confidence that our employees will continue to rise to that challenge-as they always have. As managers however, we must continue to do all that we can to keep our employees safe and healthy so that they can continue to provide the services that are so critical to the fabric of the nation.

Williams

## FEDERAL EMPLOYEE RIGH

PAID SICK LEAVE AND EXPANDED FAMILY AND MEDICAL LEAVE **UNDER THE FAMILIES FIRST CORONAVIRUS RESPONSE ACT** 

The Families First Coronavirus Response Act (FFCRA or Act) requires the Federal government to provide all of its employees with paid sick leave and, for employees who are covered under Title I of the Family and Medical Leave Act (FMLA), with expanded family and medical leave for specified reasons related to COVID-19. These provisions will apply from April 1, 2020 through December 31, 2020.

#### ► PAID LEAVE ENTITLEMENTS

Generally, the Federal government must provide Federal employees:

Up to two weeks (80 hours, or a part-time employee's two-week equivalent) of paid sick leave based on the higher of their regular rate of pay, or the applicable state or Federal minimum wage, paid at:

- 100% for qualifying reasons #1-3 below, up to \$511 daily and \$5,110 total; and
- <sup>2</sup>/<sub>3</sub> for qualifying reasons #4 and 6 below, up to \$200 daily and \$2,000 total.

Federal employees including those not covered under Title I of the FMLA can receive either 3/3 of the higher of their regular rate of pay, or the applicable state or Federal minimum wage for the two-week period for qualifying reason #5 below. However, for leave under qualifying reason #5. Federal employees covered under Title I of the FMLA can receive 10 additional weeks of expanded family and medical leave for reason #5 below, up to \$200 daily and \$12,000 total.

A part-time employee is eligible for leave for the number of hours that the employee is normally scheduled to work over that period.

#### **► ELIGIBLE EMPLOYEES**

All Federal employees are eligible for up to two weeks of fully or partially paid sick leave for COVID-19 related reasons (see below). Federal employees who are covered under Title I of the FMLA and have been employed for at least 30 days prior to their leave request are eligible for up to an additional 10 weeks of partially paid expanded family and medical leave for reason #5 below.

Most federal employees are not covered under Title I of the FMLA and so would not be eligible for partially paid expanded family and medical leave. Please consult with your agency to determine whether you are covered under Title I of the FMLA. The Office of Personnel and Management will issue guidance on this question.

#### QUALIFYING REASONS FOR LEAVE RELATED TO COVID-19

A Federal employee is entitled to take leave related to COVID-19 if the employee is unable to work, including unable to telework, because the employee:

- 1. is subject to a Federal, State, or local quarantine or isolation order related to COVID-19;
- 2. has been advised by a health care provider to self-quarantine related to COVID-19;
- 3. is experiencing COVID-19 symptoms and is seeking a medical diagnosis;
- is caring for an individual subject to an order described in (1) or self-quarantine as described in (2);
- 5. is caring for his or her child whose school or place of care is closed (or child care provider is unavailable) due to COVID-19 related reasons; or
- 6. is experiencing any other substantially-similar condition specified by the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services.

#### ► ENFORCEMENT

The U.S. Department of Labor's Wage and Hour Division (WHD) has the authority to investigate and enforce compliance with the FFCRA for Federal employers covered under Title I of the FMLA. Employers may not discharge, discipline, or otherwise discriminate against any employee who lawfully takes paid sick leave or expanded family and medical leave under the FFCRA, files a complaint, or institutes a proceeding under or related to this Act. Federal employers covered under Title I of the FMLA in violation of the provisions of the FFCRA will be subject to penalties and enforcement by WHD.



For additional information or to file a complaint:

1-866-487-9243 TTY: 1-877-889-5627

dol.gov/agencies/whd



# Family Medical Leave Act Expansion

Employees may also use Family Medical Leave Act (FMLA) to care for children under 18 whose school or place of care is closed due to COVID-19. This entitlement is available to career and non-career employees after 30 days of employment.

- As with other qualifying reasons, an employee who is eligible for this type of leave can take up to 12 weeks of FMLA protected leave in a calendar year. If an employee has already exhausted all 12 weeks for a different qualifying reason, no additional FMLA leave is provided under this Act.
- The first 2 weeks of this leave are unpaid, unless an employee chooses to substitute other types of paid leave.
- The following 10 weeks will be paid leave at 2/3 of an employee's normal pay, but in no event more than \$200 a day, or \$10,000 in the aggregate.

Both leave entitlement types can be used sequentially to avoid 2 weeks of unpaid leave if employees elect to do so.

This legislation is meant to ensure that workers are not forced to choose between their paychecks and the public health measures needed to combat the COVID-19 virus. Your health and well-being are our top priority.

Additional details about the act's provisions and other COVID-19 information can be found on the special **COVID-19** pages of our internal website, Blue, and our employee website, LiteBlue. For additional questions please contact the HR Shared Service Center at 1-877-477-3273 and select Option 5.

Stay safe. Thank you for listening, and thank you for your professionalism, commitment, and for all you do for our customers, your co-workers and the Postal Service.

## **Allie Brothers Uniform Store**

"Family Owned and Operated"

- Complete inventory of postal uniforms and shoes
- Friendly, expert service
- Tailor on premises
- Open Thursday until 8:00 p.m.

#### **HOURS**

M, T, W, F 9:00 a.m. - 5:30 p.m. 9:00 a.m. - 8:00 p.m. Thursday Saturday 9:00 a.m. - 1:00 p.m.

WE GUARANTEE YOUR SATISFACTION

1-248-477-4434 1-800-35-ALLIE

20295 MIDDLEBELT ROAD

LIVONIA, MI 48152

(3 blocks south of 8 mile) www.alliebrothers.com

# Letter Carriers' Stamp Out Hunger Food Drive Postponed

The 28<sup>th</sup> annual Letter Carriers' Stamp Out Hunger® Food Drive, scheduled for May 9, 2020, has been postponed. The NALC, as well as our national partners, are fully committed to rescheduling the food drive later in 2020. A new date has not yet been scheduled.

The annual success of the food drive is largely due to the efforts of letter carriers, other postal employees, postal customers, community volunteers and many more. Their safety is of paramount importance. Much of the United States is currently under shelter in place or similar advisories due to the COVID-19 pandemic, and public health authorities such as the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) have issued guidelines that include social distancing. While it is unknown how long these guidelines will remain in place, it is highly unlikely that those involved in the food drive will be able to safely participate just six weeks from now.

NALC and our national partners recognize that food assistance is a critical need for many during this difficult time, and we remain committed to helping those in need in the communities we serve across America. We look forward to once again holding the largest one-day food drive in America when it is safe to do so.

Millions of Americans donate food on the second Saturday in May every year to help fight hunger in their communities. While we may not be able to safely conduct the food drive on its traditional date, we encourage those that would participate to consider donations that may be safely made to food banks in the form of food or financial assistance. Letter carriers, our national partners, community supporters and volunteers will be prepared to Stamp Out Hunger® once again when it is safe to do so.





BRANCH 2184 • WESTERN WAYNE COUNTY, MI 6969 Monroe Taylor, MI 48180